POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 13 NOVEMBER 2019

Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, J Cameron and J Bernard
 

Attending:    Cllrs D Milligan, J Lay Douglas and D Alexander, PC K Dolan

Apologies:   P Atkinson, S Waterston, D West, PC J Cassidy, E Spence and

                    Mr & Mrs Cunningham 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

( Licensing
( Parking and short term parking group
( Education 
6.6 PA said that any reduction in the curriculum was short sighted and it was

wrong to be cutting back on deduction. Children needed and all round education. She

also commented that since the Council was prepared to pay staff to park in Dalkeith

then the money could surely be better spent. Chair said that where a subject was not

offered in a particular school then pupils would be offered the subject at another

school.     However,   there   was   often   a   problem   of   transporting   pupils.       Cllr   DA

commented that Newbattle was a centre of digital excellence and it should be able to

link with other schools but it was not happening as quickly as it should.

6.7 PA   referred   to  the   upkeep  of   gardens   at  War  Memorials.   Chair  said   that

PHCC had been asked by Midlothian Council if it wished to take on the responsibility

of flowers beds.   However, there were  none  in Poltonhall but  some  groups were

taking on the task of looking after those in Bonnyrigg.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 9 October and Matters Arising

2.1    Minutes were approved.  Proposed by JC and seconded by JA.
3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 13 November 2019






            Bank                            Cash

B/F                                                                  728.46                          0.00

Expenditure 

      Poltonhall Galaday                                   300.00

Total Bank and cash                                       428.46

4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1    Nothing to report.
5.      Police Report
During the month of October 2019 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 77 recorded crimes reported, of which 43 have been solved to date (56% solvency). During this time period, there were 303 calls to Police Scotland. 
5.1
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

· About 11pm on Wednesday the 2nd of October a 45 year old man was arrested after failing to stop at the scene of an accident and being intoxicated whilst driving. He has been reported for road traffic offences. 

· At 12:15pm, 6:15pm and again 6:30pm on Friday the 4th of October a man entered Co-operative and stole meat, confectionary and Yankee candles. The man was described as white skinned, 6 foot, slim build, 25-30 years old wearing a grey hooded waterproof jacket and grey cotton trousers. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 5pm on Saturday the 5th of October a 39 year old man who has been identified entered Co-operative and stole various food items. Enquiries are ongoing to trace the man.

· About 4:30pm on Sunday the 6th of October a man entered Co-operative a stole meat, confectionary and Yankee candles. It is believed that this was the same man from the theft on Friday the 4th of October and enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 7pm on Monday the 7th of October 2 youths entered Co-operative a stole alcohol from within. Enquiries are ongoing to trace the youths who have been identified.

· About 8:30pm on Monday the 7th of October a fire was maliciously started within the toilets the Lasswade Centre. It is believed that 2 youths have been responsible and enquiries are ongoing to identify them.

· About 5:30pm on Tuesday the 8th of October a 26 year old man was stopped driving a car at Douglas Crescent and a quantity of drugs were recovered by police. The man has been reported for misuse of drugs act offences.

· About 1:30am on Friday the 11th of October a 32 year old man was arrested after crashing into a roundabout on the distributor road after it was established that he had been driving whilst under the influence of alcohol. He has been reported for road traffic offences.

· About 4:30pm on Friday the 11th of October a 19 year old man entered Day today, Dundas Street and threatened and directed religiously motivated abuse at a staff member. The man has been reported.

· About 21:30pm on Sunday the 13th of October a 24 year old man was arrested at Burnbrae Road after he drove his car in to a lamp post. He was detained at the scene by a member of the public and found to be heavily intoxicated and has been reported for road traffic offences. 

· About 3pm on Wednesday the 16th of October a 38 year old man lost control of his vehicle and collided with a wall at Polton Bank. He has been reported for road traffic offences. 

· About 4:30pm on Wednesday the 16th of October a 40 year old woman stole a quantity of steak from Co-operative. Enquiries are ongoing to trace the woman.

· At some point between Wednesday the 16th and Thursday the 17th of October unknown persons caused damage to the play park near Sawmill Court. Enquiries are ongoing.

· About 4pm on Thursday the 17th of October police were called to King George V Park after a group of persons were seen with what was described as a firearm. A 16 year old man and a 19 year old man were detained nearby this location and were found in possession of a BB gun, which they were reported to have been discharging within the park and also had bladed articles on their possession. They were both held in police custody and have been reported for various offences. 

· About 4pm on Thursday the 17th of October a 27 year old man was arrested on an outstanding warrant at Hawthornden Gardens. Whilst being arrested he violently resisted arrest, assaulted and threatened officers. He was held in police custody and has been reported for various offences.

· About 6:30pm on Thursday the 17th of October an 18 year man was seen driving a car at excessive speeds at Elm Row, Lasswade. He has been reported for road traffic offences. 

· About 7:30pm on Sunday the 20th of October a woman entered Co-operative and stole food items. She has been described as 5 foot 10 inches tall, slim build, long blonde hair, purple jacket with furry hood, blue jeans and brown boot. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the woman.
· About 7pm on Tuesday the 22nd of October a man entered Co-operative and stole alcohol. The man was described as white skinned, 5 foot 9 inches tall, stocky build, dark hair wearing a blue puffa jacket, dark trousers and white trainers. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

· About 4pm on Thursday the 24th of October a woman entered Co-operative a stole a quantity of steaks, cheese and alcohol. She was described as white skinned, 5 foot 7 inches tall, late 30’s, long red hair wearing a dark coloured jacket, leggings and Ugg boots. 

· About 5pm on Thursday the 24th of October a man entered Co-operative and stole a quantity of alcohol. He was described as white skinned, late 30’s, 5 foot 1 inches tall, short dark hair wearing a white hooded cardigan with grey sleeves, blue jogging bottoms and white trainers. Enquiries ongoing to identify the man. 

· Between 8am and 7:30pm on Thursday the 24th of October unknown persons gained entry to a property in Broomieknowe and stole items from within. Enquiries are ongoing to identify those responsible. 

· About 12:30pm on Friday the 25th of October staff at Co-operative apprehended a youth attempting to steal alcohol. The youth was arrested and conveyed home where he found in possession of drugs. 

· About midnight on Saturday the 26th of October an 18 year old man was arrested for being on property with intent to commit theft at Waverly Terrace after being seen acting suspiciously. He was also breaching a bail curfew.

· About 1am on Saturday the 26th of October a shed was broken in to at Dundas Park and various items stolen from within including a child motorbike. The motorbike was located later that day. Enquiries ongoing to identify those responsible.

· About 4:30pm on Saturday the 26th of October a woman entered Co-operative and stole a quantity of meat. She was described as white skinned, 5 foot 5 inches tall, long red hair tied up wearing peach top and a black jacket and trousers.

· About 5pm on Wednesday the 30th of October a man entered Co-operative and stole a quantity of meat from within. He was stopped by staff and the items were recovered. Enquiries are ongoing to identify the man.

5.2
Police received numerous calls regarding youths throwing stones at windows and properties in the Bonnyrigg area throughout the month of October.
5.3
Operation Torsion was run by Police Scotland in partnership with Midlothian Council, Scottish Fire and Rescue Service and other partnership agencies in the lead up to/period following fireworks night. This period passed without any major issues in the Midlothian area. 

5.4
Sunday the 3rd of November saw the beginning of Police Scotland’s Rural Crime initiative where local officers will patrols rural locations, engage with local farmers and members of the public to detect and deter common offences in rural locations. This initiative runs for approximately 1 month.

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:   Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.5
Concern was raised about the number of thefts from the Co-op, Bonnyrigg during the month of October.  Cllr DM said that he was of the opinion that the Co-op was failing to meet two of the five licensing conditions, namely preventing crime and disorder and failing to protect children from harm.   It was noted that licensing officers had previously said that Morrison’s, Dalkeith was twice as bad for alcohol theft as the Co-op, Bonnyrigg but it had since revamped the aisles and taken other measures to prevent the theft of alcohol.   Concern was also expressed about the amount of Police time being taken up to investigate the thefts form the Co-op and the number of alcohol thefts by young people which could potentially mean young girls putting themselves at risk.
5.6
JC referred to the issues of speeding at Hopefield and the damage caused to walls and street lights as a result of reckless driving.  It was noted that the entrance wall at Hopefield had been hit resulting in £10,000 worth of damage.

5.7
JC expressed concern about the increase in cannabis use and capture.  He said that the changing rooms at his son’s school smelt strongly of cannabis, the Police were called and all the pupils were searched.  PC Dolan said that it was a problem across all schools in Midlothian and the Police had tried to be proactive with hotspot areas targeted.   He said that the CAT Team’s remit had very much changed to focus on the use of drugs.  Cllr DM said that a Scottish Government Cross Party Group was being set up to look at tackling the drug problem in Scotland. It was an epidemic that was not getting any better.  He suggested that it was worth looking at the Portuguese system.  It was said that there had been more drug deaths in 2018 in Dundee than in the whole of Portugal.
5.8
Chair asked about PC Cassidy’s partner now that PC Owen Findlay had transferred.  PC Mel Glasgow, who was currently undertaking other duties, would be his partner.
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
6.1
Cllr DM referred to the Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights event and confirmed that everything was going well and to plan.   There had been a meeting with Lasswade Civic Society about the lights in Lasswade.  In agreement with Midlothian Council to cut back costs it had been agreed to only keep the lights as far as Bonnyrigg Toll. Those for the High Street had not been put up last year.  It had been agreed with the Civic Society to provide them with 12 units to replace older lights which they could erect from the bridge to the last house.  It was noted that it would cost £820 to replace the lights on the Christmas tree in Lasswade.  The Civic Society had been fundraising to raise the money and the Bonnyrigg Community Events Committee would meet any shortfall.
6.2
Cllr JDL said she had attended all three local Remembrance Sunday Services. She had also attended a concert by children from all across Midlothian at the Usher Hall. 
6.3
Cllr DA said that there had been a Cross Party Education Group meeting earlier in the day.  She had also attended the three Remembrance Sunday Services. There had been a discussion with Anne Montague about the resilience group at Rosewell and asked if it was something that we wanted to do.  Chair said that it had been discussed at the Community Councils training day and that it was something we would like to look into.  Funding of £150 was available to start up groups.  It might be worth speaking to Trish Sime at Bonnyrigg Boys Club about joint working.  Cllr DA also asked about young people and how to deal with then and whether there was more that could be done with them.  Chair commented that unfortunately there was a lack of funds available for youth projects.  Cllr DM reported that there was in fact a record number of young people attending youth clubs, music clubs and the like.  However, there was also a problem of youths not wanting to engage in activities.  It was said that there was a small cohort of around 20 from across Midlothian who were causing problems. 

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 4 December 2019
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